
Special Called Meeting - Location:  Lumberton City Hall
Summary of Minutes

August 22, 2017
The Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson County convened in a special called meeting on August 22, 2017 - 6:00 P.M. – Lumberton City Hall, Lumberton, NC.  The following members were present:

Peggy Wilkins-Chavis, Chairperson
Brian Freeman, Vice-Chairperson


Dwayne Smith

Craig Lowry

Steve Martin

Randy Lawson
Loistine DeFreece
Mike Smith

Brenda Fairley-Ferebee
Charles Bullard


Absent:
John Campbell

Also in attendance were:  Interim Superintendent, Dr. Shanita Wooten; Dr. Thomas Benson, Dr. Robert Locklear, Dr. Elizabeth Younce, Assistant Superintendents; Erica Setzer, Chief Finance Officer, and Attorney Grady Hunt.
ORDER OF BUSINESS

1.
Call to Order:  Vice-Chairperson Brian Freeman.
2.
Invocation:  Ms. Brenda Fairley-Ferebee.
3.
Adoption of the Agenda:  Vice-Chairperson Brian Freeman.  The
Board approved the agenda.

4.
INFORMATION ITEMS
A.
Finance Committee Report

Mr. Mike Smith, Chair of the Finance Committee, talked about the capital outlay funds saying there is approximately $9 million dollars in that budget every year.  He said Ms. Setzer said out of the $9 million dollars approximately $7 million is allocated every year for different projects.  She said the lottery funds have steadily decreased over the last few years.  Mr. Smith there was discussion about transportation, the wrecker requested by Mr. Cummings said Public Schools of Robeson County’s part would be $85,000.00 and the state would cover around $80,000.00.  He said they checked with different companies about out sourcing and that cost would be around $25,000.00 a year which it would take around four years to pay off the $95,000.00.  They talked about the fuel pumps at transportation – two new pumps and software - with thousands of fuel sites – tracking mileage, time of fueling, person receiving the fuel, high class storage, security guard, and maintenance of transaction ID numbers issued.  He said the district can receive alerts to detect irregular activity of fuel cards.  After the initial setup of the equipment and fee, it would be a $250.00 fee a month for software maintenance fees.  Mr. Smith said this appears to be a good deal.  He said Mr. Cummings also asked about the mechanics at the central office that mechanics I have no opportunity to advance, because it is limited on mechanic II positions and we are losing qualified mechanics.  Maybe the board could look at getting mechanic I positions to a mechanic II.  Mr. Smith said they talked about putting GPSs on the buses to monitor bus routes, and for bus safety.  Mr. Cummings and Mr. Black would research the cost.  He said it has been mentioned several times to the County Commissioners as well.
Mr. Smith said they talked about athletic issues.  They talked about Red Springs Middle School’s gym floor where there was some drainage issues that affected the floor and it will cost around $15,000.00 and will need to repair drainage problem before repairing the floor; Orrum Middle School’s gym floor - a steam pipe burst and caused some damage.  Mr. Smith said they talked about taking care of this because it is an emergency type situation, which no bids were required; the press box at Lumberton High School’s softball field needs renovating - this stems from a Title IX complaint, major needs and extended fence; high school track fields – all six are in need of repair some are worse than others, maybe repair two a year.  Lumberton High School and St. Pauls High School being the worst, then followed by South Robeson High School, Purnell Swett High School, Red Springs School, and Fairmont High School.  Mr. Smith said we have been using UNCP for some track events and they have allowed us to do.  Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten will be sending them a letter of appreciation.   Discussed the land at Red Springs High School that was purchased four or five years, and it has not been developed.  There are some concerns with the booster club of Red Springs as to what the plan of action is.  Mr. Smith said there is a plan and looking at the cost.  He said the central office was also discussed.
Ms. Loistine DeFreece asked about the priority for transportation and if there was something urgent that we need to do or just wait.

Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten said a waiver has been submitted for the wrecker in which they do each year.  She said it is something that is needed, however, there is a waiver and it will work for this year.  

Mr. Smith said everything tonight from the Finance Committee meeting is brought as information and as Chair of the Finance Committee I would like to make some recommendations at the September board meeting.
Mr. Craig Lowry asked about the gas pumps that Mr. Cummings said they have them temporarily working but it is a day to day operation.

Dr. Thomas Benson said the diesel pump is out at this point and they have temporarily repaired the gas pump.  He said they are receiving diesel fuel from another source.

Mr. Steve Martin asked about the GPS and if the discussion was for the buses or all vehicles.  Mr. Smith said it is primarily about the buses.  Mr. Martin stated he would like to look at it for all vehicles.

Ms. Brenda Fairley-Ferebee said she would recommend that you look at the cost of the buses first and then move on to the one of top priority first.  
Mr. Martin said there was a discussion about three years ago about this and at that time it was to do all vehicles, but at that time we said we did not have the money.  He said if we are looking at it now I agree with priorities and I am not sure of the cost to add the maintenance vehicles at the same time, we may get a better price doing them all.
Ms. Ferebee said when they do the recommendation to have the buses in one category and all other vehicles separate and then bring together.

Mr. Dwayne Smith said he would like to have a concrete cost on the wrecker as to subbing it out.  He said the wrecker would be used basically to pull buses.  If we have that many buses breaking down each year we have a serious problem and we need to know why they are breaking down like that.
Ms. Ferebee said a lot of that was not only on the buses but the old trucks were breaking down as well.  She asked Mr. McIIwain how many new trucks we have received.  Mr. McIIwain said we received about two or three new vehicles.
Ms. DeFreece said while looking at that we may want to look at the number of tows we have had for the past year.

Vice-Chairperson Mr. Brian Freeman asked Mr. Smith to see if we could find a more current projected cost for the Red Springs Sports Complex, since that is the last high school that does have one and provide those students the same opportunities that we provide all other high school students.  We have been holding off because of funding.

Mr. Craig talked about the tracks as to repairing two at a time, and also it has been mentioned about the tennis courts regarding how many matches they can play at a time.  He said the more they play at one time that would speed up the time.  He said that is not a priority but to look at.  Mr. Fipps said the conference schools that Lumberton High School and Purnell Swett High School are moving into they have six courts.   He said it is an issue at all schools.
Mr. Randy Lawson asked about the monies on the contract for the fuel pumps.  Mr. Smith said around $30,000.00 at the initial cost and $250.00 a month to maintain.  He asked if the board needed to do something now since school is starting.  
Mr. Smith said he plans to move items of discussion to action at the regular meeting in September for a vote.
B.
Disaster Recovery and Capital Outlay Projects
Mr. Randy Lawson, Chair of the Construction Committee, said he asked to be a part of this meeting tonight with the construction committee because he would like to address to the board at one time instead of the committee meeting then going to the full board.  Mr. Lawson said for the past eight to ten months we have been spinning our wheels and we need to make some decisions as to what are our plans are for the central office, West Lumberton School, a new school, land location, etc.  He said it is going to be some tough decisions but we need some ideas.  The construction committee consist of, myself the chair, Mr. John Campbell, Mr. Steve Martin, Mr. Mike Smith, Mr. Charles Bullard and Mr. Dwayne Smith, and any board member is invited.  

Mr. Hugh McIIwain, Internal Auditor, said he and Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten met with Golden Leaf today about a grant we have applied for and they were asking for specifics for the funds.  Mr. McIIwain shared some of the information that is being asked for.  Some of the items being requested to Golden Leaf was the freezers for Child Nutrition, (where will it be located).  He listed others items of discussion, the central office (do you renovate and stay – or move to another location).  He talked about what FEMA would and would not do if you stay at the present location or move to another location to build a central office as far as reimbursement.  Mr. McIIwain talked about what amount of monies would and would not be reimbursed as well.  He said all buildings at the central office are written separate and the board could take all the buildings and combine all of them for the alternative and take a one lump sum, or demolition, etc.  The buildings at the central office are in a flood way and they do not pay to mitigate if buildings are in the flood way.  Mr. McIIwain said his opinion is that the alternative procedures will be a better route to go to get more money if you are not going back into the same location.  He talked about relocation of the central office if so where will it be.  Those things need to be looked at because the same questions are coming up.  Mr. McIIwain talked about child nutrition, if you relocate, where would that be located - the 74 warehouse or a new location, the cost of the freezer storage is going up, etc.  He said the representative from FEMA said the reimbursement will be a long time out, several years, possibly a five to ten year recovery period.  He talked about the bus garage, hwy. 74 warehouse, maintenance department needs at the warehouse, (or different location), insurance cost, planetarium (flood insurance if it remains in current location), West Lumberton School (renovate and stay – if you stay, proof of flood insurance or go to another location), fuel tanks and fuel spill clean-up at central office, etc.  Mr. McIIwain asked if the board wanted to proceed with the alternative procedures and get the most out of it or go back.
Mr. Earney Hammonds, Maintenance Director, talked about W. H. Knuckles and where they are with it.  He said they are getting ready to buff and wax the floors.  Mr. Hammonds said the cooler/freezer should be installed tomorrow and there is a plan that the employees occupy that space so the children can be fed in the dining room.  He said the kitchen equipment is slowly coming in. 
Mr. Hugh McIIwain said the alternative procedures is the crucial one and you have until the date of the incident to make this determination.  He said FEMA is holding the project worksheets they have written so far until you decide whether you are going to proceed.

Ms. DeFreece said the board needs to make a decision tonight on the central office and West Lumberton Elementary School, if that is the purpose of the meeting tonight.  Mr. Lawson said and maybe one or two more.  

Mr. Craig Lowry said he has attended some of the FEMA meetings and Mr. McIIwain has taken all the paperwork and condensed it into three pages of all what has been talked about and thanked him for that.  Mr. Lowry said a decision does need to be made if the board is going to a location to build and look for other money or what are we going to do and that decision needs to be made tonight or by September. Mr. McIIwain said they have turned in a list of needs to the county with CDBG-DR monies.  He said other organizations have gone to FEMA wanting to know what the plans are here.
Chairperson Ms. Peggy W. Chavis said this is why this is a special called meeting tonight because we needed to go ahead and decide if we going to do abc etc. and put it in order.

Mr. Lawson said he talked with some county commissioners today about the worksheet the board had submitted about the buildings downtown and what we would be willing to pay and that they would be willing to do that.  He talked about the facilities and the votes were there to make that happen.  Mr. Lawson said June 30, 2018 the Native Angels facility lease is up and we have to have somewhere to go.  He said if we go with the county commissioners what monies do we offer, etc.  He talked about if a new central office is to be built at another date we still have the option to sell it back to the commissioners.  We need to know by September.
Mr. Steve Martin said five or six months ago when this was discussed the figure was the tax value and that was what we would like to offer them then.  He said there were four or five buildings and eight parcels.

Mr. Dwayne Smith said he thought the board agreed on that at the time - the tax value.

Ms. DeFreece said she asked for it for free and to give them a little on it.

Mr. Lawson said this would be one of the best things to do at this time because we have to be somewhere in ten months.
Ms. Ferebee said that is a good alternative, but her concern is she thinks we need to look at building a new building because there is not adequate parking there.  She said we do not even need to consider going back in the old central office location and we need to go with the property we have a deposit on and/or the property at the warehouse.  Ms. Ferebee talked about looking at solar panels also.

Mr. Lowry said going anywhere temporary is that temporary can turn into five, ten, or more years.  He said the central office figure is a high end figure and I don’t think it would cost this amount of money.  He hopes too that everything could be in one location and right now we need a plan and architectural design for a central office which includes technology, power school, child nutrition, with the exception of the bus garage, and maintenance, but if we buy the land the other facilities could eventually come in because the land is there.  He said we have a lease until June 2018 at Native Angels and he asked Attorney Hunt if they sell the building would there be issues about breaking that lease.  Attorney Hunt said the lease is fine.  Mr. Craig talked about maybe we could still lease the building and FEMA would possibly pay up to three years.
Ms. DeFreece asked how soon the county commissioners would be out of the building.  Mr. Lawson said they did not give concrete dates, they just wanted to know if we are still interested.  He said if we can purchase the buildings and parcels from the county commissioners and they are willing to give us some monies back on it when we need to move out and they can sell it.
Mr. Lowry said we need to ask the commissioners to allot us the $10 or $15 million dollars to start with.

5.  Ms. Ferebee made a motion to set aside policy not to repair the old central office building.  Mr. Dwayne Smith seconded.  The Board approved not to repair the old central office building.

Vice-Chairperson Mr. Freeman said he needed a directive and asked what is going to be our long term plan.  We need to come together tonight and give them a vision of what we like.  Vice Chairperson Freeman said he personally would like to see the board do the alternative procedures because you will get more money up front to apply to a new project.  He said this would be a silver lining for Robeson County that we can have better than what we ever had and my vision would be a tract of land that is large enough to house the central office and all the entities we represent to be all at the same location even if it is not all done at one time.  He said we would have the land and we could build as monies come available.  We have waited long enough and waited for FEMA to do their part for project worksheets, etc., and we as board members have to be aggressive as well, and that is my recommendation.
Mr. Dwayne Smith talked about the size of the offices at Native Angels and the limited space they have to work in.  He said we needed to do something to get the folks out of Native Angels or we need to take half the people out of the building and get them somewhere they can work and it is time we have to do something.  We are here for a meeting then we need to do something.
Mr. Dwayne Smith made a motion that we talk with the county commissioners and pursue the land they have at tax value for right now.

Vice Chairperson Freeman said FEMA is asking for the long term planning and the county commissioners is short term so we will still be in the same situation.
Ms. Ferebee said she agrees with Mr. Freeman and would like to put the money where it needs to be and she thinks the county commissioners should look at letting us go in for free.
Vice Chairperson Freeman said he appreciates Mr. Lawson’s work but the county commissioners know the situation we are already in and because as tax payers we have already paid for those buildings.  We still need a long term plan and this alternative procedure to build a new project and we can always come back and let that be our temporary fix.  What we need tonight is a long term plan and what is it that we are going to do for the Public Schools of Robeson County.
Vice Chairperson Freeman made a motion to accept the alternative procedures and take the mitigation monies that apply to a new project which would be a central office and all its entities and I move this motion to an action item.  Mr. Mike Smith seconded the motion.  There was discussion.
Mr. Mike Smith discussed the county commissioner’s buildings and parcels that this another whole side of bargaining.  He said we are currently at Native Angels now until June 30, 2018 and we may be there longer and maybe we could extend the contract/lease.  I think it is two separate issues and we could discuss that later.  Mr. Smith said they need clear direction tonight as to whether we are going to take the money or not and we do intend to build a new central office.
Mr. Lowry said we do need to look at getting an architectural design for a new central office and my opinion is, I think we need to look at that tonight as well.

The Board moved this to an action item to accept the alternative procedures to take the mitigation money and apply to a new project which would be a new central office and all its entities as a long term plan, and we could still come back to what the county commissioners are offering because we may still need to use those facilities temporarily. There was a motion and a second to allow administration from the board to accept the alternative procedures for the central office and all its entities with FEMA.  The motion passed.
Ms. DeFreece asked the board to keep in mind that Mr. Dwayne mentioned Native Angels and the suitability for a central office.  She said some offices are large enough.  Ms. DeFreece said the child nutrition department has about six or seven people working on a table and that includes the Director, Mr. McKinnon.  She said there are others too.  Those kind of conditions are not acceptable, the working conditions.  We need to think about them for this school year.  The Director does need privacy to discuss issues of privacy.
Vice Chairperson Freeman thanked Mr. McIIwain for his hard work.  He asked Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten to move forward
Ms. Ferebee asked if FEMA needed the plan for West Lumberton School today or later.  Mr. McIIwain said either way there is a deadline.  Ms. Ferebee said don’t wait to the day of when the incident took place.  

Mr. Mike Smith asked Mr. McIIwain if he thinks it is still in our best interest in your opinion to take the alternative procedures.  Mr. McIIwain said for the central office, yes.  Mr. Smith asked what about West Lumberton School.  Mr. McIIwain said it depends on what goal is.  Mr. Smith said his goal is to build a new school.  Mr. McIIwain said then it is best to take the alternative procedure.
Mr. Dwayne Smith said he talked to some people about the situation with West Lumberton School, W. H. Knuckles School, J. C. Hargrave School and possibly Rowland Norment School concerning land.  He said they have been looking at some land.  Mr. Smith said where the land picks up will probably be around Hwy 74, or Hwy 72 in that direction.  He said he did some research and found some property across from Hyde Park Baptist Church, a track of land with 15.03 acres.  He said that is good land there was no flooding and all clear land.  Mr. Smith said at the time the land was a little over $800,000.00 and we can get it cheaper than that.  He said if you are interested in looking at it we can discuss it.
Ms. Ferebee suggested that the area schools of concern TIMS could look at the number of students and then we look at land to see what is more feasible for all the students.

Mr. Lawson asked Attorney Hunt on the last vote to move forward, where are we with the land that has an earnest on it.  Attorney Hunt said we have until the end of September to close it out.  Mr. Lawson said his wish is we would come back at the September meeting and make that decision.

Mr. Mike Smith the board needed to make a decision about the alternative procedure for West Lumberton School.

6.
Mr. Mike Smith made a motion to set aside policy to proceed with the alternative procedure for West Lumberton School.  The Board approved to proceed with the alternative procedure for West Lumberton School.

Mr. McIIwain said when looking at the central office etc. will we be including child nutrition in with that as well.  The board said yes including all the entities even if we have to do it in stages.
Ms. DeFreece said she would like to add to what Mr. Dwayne was saying about the property across from Hyde Park Church that Mr. Campbell gave us some information about land that is located on Hwy. 41 to the left past the prison and would like to pursue looking at both to see which would be the best.

7.
Vice Chairperson Freeman said the floor is open for a motion to authorize Interim Superintendent Dr. Wooten to receive draft plans from an architect for a future central office complex.  There was a second.  The Board approved the motion.

Mr. Dwayne Smith said we are going to be aggressive in the school area dealing with West Lumberton School as much as we are about the central office, etc.  He said he is concerned to make sure the students are taken care of in the schools.

Chairperson Peggy W. Chavis thanked Dr. Wooten, her staff, and everyone for the Opening Day event that took place for the teachers yesterday. 

8.
Motion that the Board of Education for the Public Schools of Robeson 
County go into closed session for the purposes of discussing certified and classified personnel (N.C. Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)(6) and (N.C. Gen. Stat. §
115C-319 and 321); and student transfers (N. C. Gen. Stat. §115C-402 and N. C. 

Gen. Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)), and to consult with the attorney retained by the board in order to preserve the attorney/client privilege, the attorney and the board of education for the Public Schools of Robeson County, N. C. Gen., Stat. §143-318.11(a)(1)(3).  The Board approved the motion.
9.
Motion to come out of closed session.  The Board approved the motion.
10.
Motion to approve student transfers as presented.  The Board approved 

the motion 

11.
Motion to approve all personnel as presented.  The Board approved the 

motion.
12.
Motion to adjourn.
Respectfully submitted,
Brian Freeman, Vice-Chairperson
Interim Superintendent Dr. Shanita Wooten, Secretary
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